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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of November 9, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Jameel called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, and Lentz


Late:

Commissioner Maturo (arrived at 7:45 p.m.)


Absent:
Commissioner Hunter


Staff Present:
Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Hawawini moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commission Lentz and approved, 3 - 0 (Commissioner Maturo absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Jameel acknowledged receipt of a letter from Clara Johnson regarding the item at 1122 Humboldt Road.  He noted the letter will be made part of the record.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  1122 Humboldt Road;  Tentative Parcel Map Application TPM-1-97, Habitat conservation Plan Compliance HCP-1006, Grading Permit EX-3-06, and Variance V-8-06; Mitigated Negative Declaration for Tentative Parcel Map and waiver of Final Parcel Map to allow a rear addition on a portion of an unrecorded lot, involving approximately 500 cubic yards of grading, partially located within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan, with variances for 0 ft. west side setback for relocated garage, 1 ft. front setback for new garage, and for rear addition to existing house to exceed 28 ft. height limit up to 30 ft.; Lenny Lind, applicant & owner; APN 0070463-040


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes to build an addition to the rear of his house, which would be located on part of the unrecorded Brisbane Acres and within the jurisdiction of the San Bruno Mountain Area Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP).  A tentative parcel map is required to establish the entire property, including the portion of the unrecorded Brisbane Acres, as a lot of record.  A determination of compliance with the HCP is also required.  Senior Planner Tune advised that the applicant also proposes to relocate the existing garage out of the public right-of-way, which will require a variance because of its nonconforming side setback.  In addition, the applicant plans to build a two-car garage with a secondary dwelling unit on top.  Senior Planner Tune explained that because of the site’s unique topography, it does not qualify for the zero ft. front setback exception for garages or the 30-foot height limit enjoyed by surrounding properties in the R-1 District.  


Senior Planner Tune stated that the purpose of this hearing was simply to take oral comments from the public on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He noted written comments can continue to be submitted until the November 27 deadline, after which a public hearing on the project is expected to be held in December.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Initial Study identified a number of environmental concerns that could be addressed through appropriate mitigation measures, including restrictions on exterior lighting and reflective exterior building materials to prevent glare, dust control measures during grading, and compliance with State protocols in the event that any historical or archaeological resources are discovered during grading.  He said that 0.03 acre in the rear of the property falls within the HCP, but no endangered species habitat was found on the site.  To comply with the HCP, the existing invasive plants should be removed, and new landscaping should be noninvasive, pest-resistant, and not highly flammable.  Senior Planner Tune noted that the Initial Study recommends protection of nesting raptors and the planting of replacement trees in approved locations that do not block butterfly flight through the area.


Senior Planner Tune reported that the applicant has agreed to incorporate all of these recommended mitigation measures into the project.  As a result, the Initial Study concluded that the project would not have a significant effect on the environment and recommended approval of the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  Senior Planner Tune said that staff recommends that the Planning Commission open the public hearing, take comments on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration, and continue the matter to the meeting of December 14, 2006.


Commissioner Lentz asked how much of the site fell within the HCP, and Senior Planner Tune replied that approximately 1,275 square feet of the total 7,000 square-foot parcel were within the HCP area.  He noted the applicant will be required to pay the annual HCP fee in effect when construction is completed.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from members of the public.  There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz, unanimously approved, and the public hearing on the proposed Mitigated Negative Declaration was closed.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the Planning Commission will hold another hearing at the end of the 30-day comment period to take action on the Mitigated Negative Declaration.  He said the staff report for that meeting will address some of the concerns raised in written comments.


Commissioner Lentz moved to continue this matter to the December 14 meeting as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.


2.
PUBLIC HEARING:  6 & 8 Humboldt Court; Design Permits DP-4-06 & DP-5-06; Design Permits for single-family residences on Parcels “B” and “C” of three-lot subdivision approved through density transfer; Jim Trotter for Aidan Fahy & Kieran Woods, applicant; Humboldt Road Partners, owner; APN 007-554-030 ptn.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes building two single-family homes on the remaining parcels of a three-lot subdivision approved as part of a density transfer on the new street called Humboldt Court.  He noted design permit approval is required for all density transfer projects in order to minimize the visual impacts of the proposed development on public views of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park from City parks and streets and to ensure the compatibility of the proposed development with nearby development.


Senior Planner Tune stated that in this case, both houses are designed to step down the hillside from the new street.  The house at 6 Humboldt Court will reflect the L-shape of the lot and will have a tall entry feature at the street corner, with a garage off the rear.  The house to the north at 8 Humboldt Court will be simpler, with a garage on one side and a tower in the middle.  Both houses have rear decks and balconies to offset the verticalness of the backs of the buildings.


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed houses will have wider setbacks on their fronts, rears, and sides than required, and both are situated downslope of the Humboldt Court ridgeline.  He added that the view of the houses from the Bay Trail will be somewhat screened by eucalyptus trees in the area, and the roofs are well below the elevations previously approved for the first house in the subdivision, at 2 Humboldt Court.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes planting five more trees and four fewer shrubs on the three parcels than were shown in the conceptual landscaping plan submitted originally with the tentative parcel map.  He noted these native trees are intended to replace non-native trees that were removed from the site. 


Senior Planner Tune recommended conditional approval of the design permits, and he drew attention to the staff report for details on the recommended conditions.


Commissioner Lentz commented that California bay is not a very fire-resistant species, and he recommended finding something better.  Senior Planner Tune clarified that California bay will not be included because of its flammability.


Commissioner Lentz confirmed that these property owners will also pay HCP fees when construction has been completed.  Senior Planner Tune stated that annual HCP fees are due once a certificate of occupancy is issued.


Senior Planner Tune noted the proposed public trail is the dark band along the top of the map in the staff report.  He said one of the conditions of approval for this development was dedication of land for the trail.  Commissioner Lentz expressed his opinion that the trail should be maintained by the City, and Chairman Jameel agreed.


Commissioner Maturo confirmed that the lot coverage of the two houses would be 25 percent and 15 percent, respectively.


Chairman Jameel opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Jim Trotter, project architect, said the two proposed houses are designed to look similar to the first house on Humboldt Court, but with slightly different features.  He noted the stepped design works well within the constraints of these steeply sloped sites.


Commissioner Lentz recalled that concerns were expressed in earlier hearings about having the houses look so much alike.  He commented that there needs to be a careful balance between similarity and individuality.  Mr. Trotter pointed out the unique entry tower, railings, and trim details.


There being no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Hawawini moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz, unanimously approved, and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Maturo commended the applicant for sticking with the original limitations and developing a good design within those parameters rather than requesting variances.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for the staff recommendations.  Other Commissioners agreed.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the design permits as recommended by the staff.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Associate Planner Johnson reminded Commissioners of the joint meeting with the City Council on Monday, November 13, to hear a special presentation from Greg Tung, of Freedman, Tung & Bottomley, on urban design at Sierra Point.


Associate Planner Johnson noted that Commissioners received packets for the special meeting next Thursday, November 16. 

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Hawawini said he heard reports that there are some underwater lots in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that there are some lots under the Bay and under the Lagoon.


Commissioner Lentz reminded commissioners of the Green Festival in San Francisco on November 10, 11, and 12.


Commissioner Maturo confirmed that the Planning Commission would be meeting on November 13, November 16, and then December 7. 

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Maturo moved to cancel the regular meeting of November 23, 2006 and adjourn to the special meeting on November 13, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:15 p.m.  
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